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FUSSELL WADMAN LTD 
SALES and SERVICE - Accident REPAIRS

SELF DRIVE HIRE - MOT TESTING
PEUGEOT EXPRESS FIT for

TYRES - BATTERIES - EXHAUSTS
Free Collection and Delivery

Hopton Industrial Estate, London Rd., Devizes SN10 2EU
tel 01380 731970 - Fax 01380 731971 - email fussell_wadman@dealers.peugeot.co.uk

READING MATTERS
New books at discounted prices!

Hundreds of new books of all kinds at less than half price
Fiction – Reference – History – Science – Travel – Hobbies

Adult and Children’s books
Ideal Gifts for birthdays and Christmas

18 Sidmouth Street, Devizes
Mon – Sat 9.30 – 5.30

Telephone 01380 730571
Proprietor: Richard Matters of Littleton Panell

Lavington Beauty
Holistic & Beauty Treatments including

Gelish,Eyelash Extensions, Sports Massage  
Pamper Packages from only £40.  (includes 
manicure, pedicure aromatherapy massage) 

Phone: 07771 611595 for 
further details!

Email: simone@lavingtonbeauty.co.uk
Web: www.lavingtonbeauty.co.uk

Vehicles .
Easterton

 ltd

ATA Automotive Technician Accreditation
Master Technician  AT 1803087958

Independent BMW, Mercedes, VW, Audi and Skoda 
Specialists at less than 1/2 dealer prices. 

All Makes Mot’s & Servicing.
Award Winning Knowledge Of Modern Motor Vehicles

Champion Bright Spark 2006 - 2nd
Auto Trade Technician 1999 - Winner

John Kyte, Director
Unit 1 Hillcroft Farm, 
5 Easterton Sands, 
Devizes, Wiltshire, SN10 4PY
Call: 01380 812192  or  01380 816436
www.eastertonvehicles.com

9 St Johns Street, Devizes
Open Tuesday to Saturday
Senior Citizens Discounts

Fully Qualified Stylists using 
the full range of TIGI productsHeads

on
High

Call Sarah on 01380 699288
e-mail: headsonhigh@live.co.uk

“Capture the Moment”

With Local Photographer 
Nicki Douglas-Lee

For portraits, Special Events & 
Corporate Commissions.

07808 323987 / 01380 812488
Or visit www.photographybyndl.co.uk 

 THE OLD STITCHING POST                                        
              

West Lavington Clothing 
Repairs & Alterations

Tel: 07891 159892

C·A·N·F·I·E·L·D
DECORATING SERVICES

Professional Decorator
Over 20 Years experience

Internal / External - Free Estimates
Contact Trevor Canfield on

01380 722409 / 07977510227
info@canfielddecorating.co.uk 

Welding - Steelwork
Building Maintenance, 

Guttering, Painting, Decorating
General repairs

42 Garston, Great Cheverell 
(01380 818360) 07940 406195

J. W. Orchard

Andrew Underwood
Chimney Sweep of Melksham

Phone 01225 706447
Mobile 07889 771 505

●Rebuilding Chimney Stacks●
●Repointing Chimneys●
●Fitting Pots and Cowls●

HELIUM FILLED PARTY
BALLOONS FOR ALL

OCCASIONS

EVERY SORT OF CELEBRATION DECORATED:
ALSO SUPPLIERS OF BALLOON IN A BOX

Call Caroline 01380 722579
(mobile 07979692533)

www.partyballonsforall.co.uk

EXTEND
Lynne Rayner MCSP, 

Chartered Physiotherapist and EXTEND teacher. 
01380 812881 email:lynne@movement4you.com

MOVEMENT TO MUSIC EXERCISE CLASSES
New members always welcome, come and have fun

Weekly on Thursdays in the Giles Room
West Lavington Village Hall

Active classes for sixties plus 
10am -11.00am

RICHARD HALE
GENERAL GARDEN MAINTENANCE

GRASS CUTTING
WEED KILLING

HEDGE TRIMMING
FENCE MENDING ETC

Telephone 01380 812225

The Bridge Inn
West Lavington

Excellent homemade, locally sourced, 

British food served 
Tuesday-Saturday 12-2.30, 6.30-9.00, 

Sunday 12 - 2.30
(OPEN ON SUNDAYS EVENINGS AND MONDAYS FROM EASTER)

Delicious a la carte menu: Tuesday – Friday
Set menu also available:  2 courses £13.50, 3 courses £16.00

 01380 813213 
www.the-bridge-inn.co.uk

Black and White Conservation
Architectural Stone Masonry
Heritage Conservation Repairs to stone, 

brickwork, masonry in lime mortar

and traditional materials by qualified stone mason
Toby Robson 01380 818666

07747022362
toby@blackandwhiteconservation.co.uk
www.blackandwhiteconservation.co.uk
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Calendar of Services in the Lavingtons, Cheverells & Easterton 
June 2014

Date
Market 

Lavington West Lavington Easterton Great Cheverell Little Cheverell

1st June
7th after Easter

 9.30 am Half 
Hour Service*

9.30am Parish 
Communion
(Trad) 

11.00 am 
Parish 
Communion

11.00 am 
Simple 
Celebration

11.00 am 
Matins
 (BCP)

8th June
Pentecost

11.00 am 
United Service 
With Trinity 
at Easterton  

9.30 am 
Parish 
Communion

11.00 am 
United Service 

6.00 pm 
Evensong
(BCP)

8.00 am
 Holy 
Communion 
(BCP)

15th June
Trinity Sunday

9.30 am 
Parish 
Communion

8.00 am Holy 
Communion 
(BCP)

9.30 am 
Matins (BCP)

11.00 am 
Matins (BCP)

10.00 am
Welcome to 
Worship
(not 
communion)

11.00 am 
Parish 
Communion 
(BCP)

22nd June
1st after Trinity

8.00 am Holy 
Communion
(BCP)

9.30. JAM Club 
Old School

9.30 am 
World War 1
Commem-
eration
Service

11.00 am 
Parish 
Communion
(BCP)

29th June
2nd after Trinity

10.30 am
Cluster 
Communion

Regular worship in our sister churches:  
9.00am St Joseph’s Roman Catholic Church, Littleton Panell*
10.30am Trinity Church in the Community Hall Market Lavington* 17th and 24th February
11.00am & 6.00pm Ebenezer Baptist Church West Lavington.

Dear Friends,

In this country we just turn on the tap; in many parts of the world they are less fortunate, 
often having to fetch water from a considerable distance.  

There is an apocryphal story of a water-bearer in India who had two large pots; both 
were hung on the end of a pole which he carried across his neck.  One of the pots had 
a crack in it while the other was perfect and always delivered a full portion of water.  At 
the end of the long walk from the stream to the house, the cracked pot always arrived 
half full.

The poor cracked pot was ashamed of its own imperfection and miserable that it was 
able to only do half a job.  After two years of what it perceived to be a bitter failure, it 
spoke to the water-bearer one day by the stream: ‘I’m ashamed of myself and I want to 
apologise to you.  I’ve been able to deliver only half my load because this crack in my 
side causes water to leak out all the way back to your house.  Because of my flaws, you 
have to do extra work and you don’t get full value for your efforts.’

The bearer said to the pot, ‘Did you notice that there are flowers only on your side of 
the path, but not on the other pot’s side?  That’s because I’ve always known about your 
flaw. I planted flower seeds on your side of the path and every day while we walk back 
you’ve watered them.  For two years I’ve been able to pick these beautiful flowers to 
decorate the table.  Without you being just the way you are, there would not be this 
beauty to grace the house.’

That is a picture of how God looks upon us.  When I went to theological college everyone 
seemed multi-talented; it took me a long time to realise that God liked me the way I 
was and had also given me gifts.  We each want our lives to count for something.  
Appreciating and using what God has given us rather than wishing we had other talents, 
and helping other do the same, is a recipe for a contented and fulfilled life.

James Campbell
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Rector: Revd Canon James Campbell Tel. (01380) 816963
The Rectory,  14 Church Street, Market Lavington, 
Devizes, SN10 4DT.
lavingtonrector@gmail.com
Office email churchlavington@gmail.com

VILLAGE CARE 
West Lavington, Littleton Panell & Little Cheverell

TELEPHONE NUMBER IS 816826
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LAVINGTON & DISTRICT 
GARDENING CLUB

The next meeting will be held in West 
Lavington Village Hall on Wednesday, June 
18th at 7.15 p.m. when Ray Broughton will 
talk on Science for Gardners. 
The subject of this month’s competition 
will be a Plate of New Potatoes.

WW1 Commemoration 
service - 22nd. June

All  Saints Church.West Lavington

The service is for the following;-

The rededication of the British Legion 
Standards in their new position within the 
church.
To dedicate the additional new names on 
the War Memorial

It is hoped that as many British Legion 
members and also past and present 
members of our armed forces will attend 
this important event.

Michael Challinor,
Chairman West Lavington Branch, 

Royal British Legion

The Lavingtons, Cheverells 
and Easterton

Two Guest Evenings
The Old School, Market Lavington

7.30pm-Supper; 8.15pm-Talk; 9.30pm-end

Tuesday 3rd June
Peter and Miranda Harris

 ‘Faith and Family on the Move’

Tuesday 1st July
Simon Lawry-White

‘Jesus said, “The poor you 
always have with you.”

Was he wrong?’

All welcome to these occasions.  Please 
contact the Office 01380 816963 

if you’d like to come
JMC

WWW1 Commemoration Service
All Saints Church

Sunday 22nd June at 9.30
Hymns, readings, poems and rededication of War Memorial

for the three added names of servicemen of the village.
Everyone welcome

“CLUSTER” SERVICE
St. Marys Church, Market Lavington

29th June at 10.30
We join the wider communities of 
Bratton, Edington, Coulston,Erlestoke, 
the Cheverells and Lavingtons for a 
combined service. Do come and join us

CANCER RESEARCH UK
Annual Coffee Morning

The Cancer Coffee Morning, held on May 
11th in West Lavington Village Hall on May 
10th, raised £1,050. My thanks to all those 
who ran stalls or who gave raffle prizes or 
who attended.

Mary Diccox

WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL
The Spring Fayre in aid of the Village Hall 
Improvement Fund raised a grand total of 
£960. The Committee would like to thank 
all our sponsors, helpers and everyone 
who contributed to making this event a 
very enjoyable day. It is hoped that this 
may become an annual event in the Village 
calendar.

Our next event will be a Strawberry Cream 
Tea to be held on the afternoon of the 28th 
June on the patio of the Village Hall. There 
will be garden produce, cakes and other 
items on sale. We hope to see you there.

STRAWBERRY  CREAM TEA
On the patio

West Lavington Village Hall

On the patio
West Lavington Village Hall

 Saturday 28th June
3pm – 5-ish

Plus Cakes/Produce Stall
All proceeds to the Hall 

Improvement Fund

FREE POND-BRED GOLDFISH
Thanks to the success of our goldfish in 
producing little goldfish, we have more 
than our pond can handle. If you have a 
pond and would like some free goldfish in 
various colours, please ring 818782 and 
speak to Steve or Cathy Barr.

GREAT CHEVERELL CLOTH ROAD 
ART WEEK EXHIBITION 

 A big thank you to all the exhibitors and 
visitors who helped to make last month’s 
exhibition a great success. Special thanks 
to Mags Kennedy and Brenda Nock whose 
super teas and cakes (with help from some 
wonderful donated cakes) raised £180 
which is being shared between Wiltshire 
Air Ambulance, Local Alzheimer’s Charity 
and the Village Hall.

Mick and Christabel Davey W
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LAVENDER DAVY
Lavender the Choir Mistress

“Come in when I tell you except when I get it wrong”
Lavender was the All Saints Choir Mistress for over 30 years. She was enthusiastic and 
ambitious, deciding on a choral work, much to our trepidation, and always pulled it off.  
She produced anthems and choral pieces for all the great church festivals and national 
occasions, Zadok the Priest for the Queen’s Jubilee being a highlight. The choir year always 
culminated in the Carol Service and Supper, often for over 100, which she also organised.  
Some years ago she decided the choir was too tired after Christmas so had the Choir 
Christmas Party in July around her swimming pool with one of her famous quizzes and 
has done so every year since. A choir was always available for weddings and funerals, 
culminating sadly with her own.  Her final triumph was conducting Fauré’s Requiem on 
Good Friday only three days before her death.  Poignantly, we sang parts of it at her funeral 
a week later.  Lavender loved “her” choir and had huge faith in our modest abilities.
We owe it to Lavender to keep on singing – and we will. The Choir

Lavender the Parishioner
The word that comes to mind as I think of Lavender is ‘Family’.
First there is her flesh and blood family. The only child who loved people and had six 
children of her own – and wished she’d had more!  Seeing and hearing ‘Her Story’ and 
knowing the family, I’m struck by what fun they all must have had.  That is borne out by the 
obvious affection that the children as adults have for their parents.  So much of the credit 
for that must go to Hugh whose very different gifts enabled Lavender to blossom into the 
person she was.  
Then, second, there is the aspect of ‘Family’ in relation to this Church and Community.  
Lavender fostered ‘Family’ within the Choir that she loved and led for over 30 years.  
Lavender was a key part in fostering the mutual care and support that exists within the 
Church congregation; similarly within the wider community of West Lavington and Littleton 
Panell.  It wasn’t all about Lavender, but whatever the event, so often she was there; and 
being Lavender, not just sitting quietly in the wings. James Campbell

Lavender the Fund Raiser
The phone rings. ”Chair here” (Lavender) asking for “Treasure” (Michael). It is time for a 
committee meeting as an event is imminent.
Christmas, Mobile Suppers, Wine Tasting, welcoming new vicars and saying goodbye to 
retiring ones, the Social & Fund Raising Committee has provided food and drink for all 
these and more over two decades. 
Money raised by Lavender’s committee has restored the church clock, bought music and 
cassocks, helped supply a new boiler and church windows and supported a junior choir. All 
done with a minimum of fuss organised by Lavender who had a knack of rallying people to 
help and a complete faith that it would be alright on the night…it always was. Judy Page

Lavender the Friend
I owe everything I do in this village to Lavender.  Before we had even moved in to the village 
she had recruited me to help her at the Dauntsey’s School Shop and now I run it as a full time 
job.  She encouraged me to join the Church Choir and the Choral Society and the Social and 
Fundraising Committee.  She organised some splendid events for the village. We had some 
wonderful laughs over the years I worked for her and she was a good friend.  On arriving in 
West Lavington people would ask me if I had been “Lavendered” yet. I now know why.  I shall 
miss her. Bonnie Matters

Lavender the Neighbour
Where is the village centre, the hub, the focal point? The village hall? A pub?  Once it was 
the church, but I would propose somewhere else entirely;  Lavender and Hugh’s garden.
It wasn’t always so. Indeed, in the 1970s I recall little more than the annual Christmas ritual,  
when at noon on Christmas Day four Parish boys would confront a rather greater number of 
Davys across the hedge which attempted to separate us, and there one small army would 
yell insults at the other about the inadequacy and inferiority of  their Christmas jumpers.  
Oh, there was also the annual bonfire and fireworks on the other side of that hedge, which 
took place in all weathers but my main recollection is of freezing rain and consequent damp 
squibs.
But it was not until the construction of the swimming pool that The Garden acquired its true 
status. It became a great centre for barbecues in aid of various causes, treasure hunts, 
games, and of course swimming for all.  We were then much more frequent visitors, as 
were most people in the surrounding villages, it would seem.
Having captured so many children, Lavender put them to work by introducing them to the 
world of the theatre, and a junior branch of the village Dramatic Society undertook a string 
of outdoor productions in what might be described as Center Parcs, West Lavington.. By 
then we had moved house, with typical adventurousness, about 50 yards.  We remained 
Lavender and Hugh’s neighbours, but were now separated by a different hedge. I rather 
think that our new location gave us an even better aural view of these plays, and during 
the weeks of rehearsal we were very happy to hear the excited shrieks and chatter (of the 
grown-ups) and the incessant ‘When can we swim?‘ from the children.  Happy noises, 
happy times. It all seems horribly quiet now. Maybe Philippa can do something about that. 
Bill Parish

Lavender -  View from New Zealand
Lavender's dedication to family, community and faith was utterly remarkable. Hers was a 
life well-lived through these deeply held values, shared with Hugh in an enduring and loving 
partnership. 
Lavender was a force of nature, unselfconsciously stylish with her love of colour, just like 
her garden: a bright pink handbag, a tropical print skirt, a canary yellow convertible. Like her 
sparkling April birthstone, the diamond, she embodied vitality, resilience and clarity. Generous, 
forthright, determined, articulate and confident, her sense of humour and love of life was 
inspiring. She had a profound influence on me and my family, and we are all privileged to have 
known and loved her. Sarah Davy
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EXHIBITION OF SCULPTURE 
Coming To West Lavington Manor

In June the garden at West Lavington Manor looks lovely. This year the garden will be 
filled with contemporary sculpture by leading artists from Wiltshire and beyond. A pop-
up shop with the theme Moods of Summers 1914 – 2014 will have work for immediate 
sale. Light refreshments will be served throughout by the West Lavington Youth Club 
and the Mothers’ Union. And other good causes will benefit too. The organisers hope 
to raise enough funds to sponsor an arts project in 2015 and for another exhibition in 
2016. Youth Action Wiltshire and the Swindon and Wiltshire Community Foundation are 
both holding fundraising evenings and Dorothy House is organising an evening picnic 
concert.
We hope residents in the Lavingtons will help all of these good causes by coming along 
during the exhibition as well as spreading the word elsewhere.
We look forward to seeing you 11 a.m. – 6 p.m. on Thursdays through Sundays from 
5th  – 22nd June. See www.friendsofthegarden.org.uk for fuller details

MARY TROTTER AND THE BELLRINGERS
Mary Trotter, who died in March, lived in West Lavington all her life and was very active 
in the community.  As well as  singing in the church choir, Mary and her husband 
Bill, rang regularly at All Saints, West Lavington becoming members of the Salisbury 
Diocesan Guild of Ringers in the early 1960’s.  Mary was Tower Captain for several 
years and continued ringing until the year 2000.   At the Devizes Branch Meeting of 
SDGR on 3 May, members rang at All Saints, West Lavington, in tribute of Mary’s long 
service, energy and enthusiasm.

The origins of change ringing lie in the 16th century when church bells began to be 
hung with a full wheel.  This gave ringers control of their bell, which allowed sets of 
bells (rings) to be rung in a continuously changing pattern.  Music is created by moving 
bells up and down the ringing order to a defined sequence of changes known as a 
method.  Learning a few simple methods allows ringers to join in with other bands in 
towers all over the world.

Bell ringing is a team activity that stimulates the brain and helps keep you fit – it also 
makes a glorious sound!  The initial teaching takes several weeks after which a learner 
can begin to ring with the rest of the band.  Most ringers practise once or twice a week 
and ring before Sunday service to call people to Church.  They also ring to celebrate 
marriage, pay tribute at funerals and on Remembrance Day, plus at a variety of religious 
festivals.

All Saints, West Lavington, has a ring of 
six bells rung from the ground floor and 
learners are always very welcome.  If you 
are interested in learning this traditional 
skill and becoming a member of the team, 
please contact Pat Chapman (Tower 
Captain) on 01380 724154 or Julia Russell 
on 01380 816056.  We look forward to 
hearing from you.

Julia Russell

Wiltshire Citizens Advice
As expected with so many things changing we are needed 
more than ever. So we are looking for people to join us as a 
volunteer.  We are particularly looking for people to be the first 
point of contact for people who are facing a difficult issue, 
need advice 

or information to resolve their problems. 
We are also looking for receptionists and 
administrators. We will provide training 
and support. You need to be a good 
listener and willing to learn and pass on 
information.
In return we will offer  you quality training, 
a supportive team of colleagues and a 
chance to influence policy making and 
make a difference.
Volunteering can be hugely rewarding.  
As well as helping people from your 
community, many volunteers gain valuable 
skills and go on to finding employment in 
the advice sector.
If you have one day a week to offer please 
contact us : 

volunteer@cabwiltshire.org.uk 

HOME HELP
Would you like a bit of help 

at home?
I can help with :-

Housework, Cooking,
shopping, companionship

CRB/DBS checked
Call Caroline Culley

07557 983940
I may be familiar to you from

the pub lunch club.

Ne
ws

 &
 In

for
ma

tio
n

CONFIDENCE BUILDING 
SWIMMIMNG LESSONS

FOR ADULTS AGED 18-118
Would you like to become more 
confident in your swimming?
Different sessions including

Non-swimmers wanting 
confidence in the water

Women only
Technique improvement

Qualified level 2 swim instructor
Private Pool in Erlestoke

With a friendly relaxed environment

Please get in touch with Becks 
for more information

On 07815979990 or becks_64@hotmail.co.uk 
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GREAT CHEVERELL VILLAGE HALL
Great Cheverell Village Hall is seeking photographs of interesting buildings in the 
village to submit to the company with which we are insured. The photographs  enter 
a competition and if a picture that we have submitted wins, then the Village Hall wins 
£300. The owner of the photograph wins an iPad and two lucky runners-up receive a 
Kindle Paperwhite. The Village Hall will also get £150.
To enter the competition a digital camera photograph is needed; then log into Facebook 
at www.facebook.com/alliedwestminster and click on the icon for the Photo Contest 
application. Once on the competition application, click the Submit  An Entry tab or link, 
fill out the required details, upload your photograph, then click Submit.
Anyone in Great Cheverell who would like to help raise money for the Village Hall and 
also stand to win something for themselves, please take part in the competition.

Patrick Wilshin, Treasurer
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LAVINGTON AND DISTRICT 
SWIMMING CLUB - Summer 2014

 
Location: DAUNTSEY’S SCHOOL, WEST LAVINGTON

SUNDAY 5.00pm to 6.30pm, 
TUESDAY 7.00pm to 8.30pm

FEES: £55 PER TERM FOR A FAMILY
£27.50 PER TERM FOR AN INDIVIDUAL 

Annual Discounted Membership Fee Available
SummerTerm starts SUNDAY 27th April

& endsTuesday 1st July, 2014
Half Term Closure: No Swim

Sun 25th May; Tues 27th & Sun 1st June 2014 
Guest Fees: ADULTS:- £3.00  

CHILDREN:- £1.50 per session
For further details about joining the Club - or if you fancy a 
“TASTER” swim please phone Phil Richardson Membership 

Secretary Tel: 01380 813485 or 
email: philrichardson@supanet.com  

or Margaret Clarke Committee Secretary 
Tel: 01380 818435 

email: mm.rclarke@btinternet.com

GREAT  
CHEVERELL 

SATURDAY 5th JULY 
2014 

Please come and bring your friends for a  really enjoyable 
and fun afternoon 

Produce and donations for 
all stalls and the raffle 

(especially bottles, cakes 
and new gifts) will be       
urgently needed and 
much appreciated.   

 
Please contact the stall 
holders listed or deliver 
them to the Pavilion by 

1:00pm on the day.   
Many thanks ! 

THE  PAVILION, OPPOSITE HOLY TRINITY SCHOOL 
2:30pm (2:00 pm FOR THE DOG SHOW) 

                        
 
 

Wine tombola      John Spear  812075 
Cakes                        Brenda Nock  812086 
Gifts                           Hilary Carr        813465 
                          Anne Christie          813940 
Produce  Mary Merrick       813756 
& plants     
Glass, China     Wendy Wilshin 813735 
& Bric-a-brac         
Bottle Stall Elfie Fallowfield  816927 
                                          

For information on the Dog Show 
Pauline Jenkinson 01380 813775  
Jenkinson.pauline@googlemail.com  

… great place 
… great people 
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The Nestling Trust (UK Charity No.1154431)
The Nestling Trust is a UK Charity established in 2013, with 
the support of local people in Wiltshire, to give protection, 
and hope of a future for destitute and abused children of 
Nepal. It also helps to provide basic healthcare and health 

education for people living in remote areas of the country. Every penny raised is spent 
directly in Nepal on the project itself & handled by trusted and experienced volunteer 
staff in Nepal. (Website:www.nestlingtrust.co.uk)

Opus One Swing Band Concert
Saturday 7th June 2014  at 7.30pm

Doors open 7.00pm Market Lavington Community Hall
“The Little Big Band”

From Glenn Miller to Van Morrison
Tickets £10.00 available from Devizes Books (Tel 01380 725944)

Tel. Nestling Trust -  07747 062757
Email : 

susan@hamblin8.wanadoo.co.uk

ENDANGERED!
Bumblebee gathering nectar and pollinating in Erlestoke woods

Did you know that Bumblebees have smelly feet? Well they do and it’s quite useful! 
After feeding they leave a scent on the flower which helps other bumblebees to avoid 
wasting energy landing on a flower that contains very little nectar or pollen.  
Things you can do to help the Bumblebee survive: British gardens cover more than 1 
million acres and can be a lifeline for bumblebees. No matter how small your garden, 
you can contribute to save the sound of summer by providing lots of bee-friendly flowers 
throughout the year. By bee-friendly we mean flowers that are rich in pollen and nectar. 
Many ornamental plants that are commonly found in British gardens, such as pansies 
and begonias, are of no value to wildlife. Years of cultivation for showy blooms mean 
that these colourful flowers often produce little pollen or nectar. There are hundreds 
of beautiful flowers that do offer these rewards though, including foxgloves, lavender, 
geraniums, herbs and wild roses that you can add to your collection and help save the 
humble Bumblebee!
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West Lavington Church Fete 
Saturday 12th July 

From 2pm at the Village Playground 
To be opened by our local Councillor, Richard Gamble 
All the Fun of the Fete - lots to see, do and buy!!!!

Fun Family Dog Show 
      !
!

!
!

Go Karts   Grand Draw    
Children's Games      Face Painting     Bouncy Castle 

  Classic Cars       Club Displays !
Teas     Ice Creams    Beer Tent!

!
Plus all your favourite stalls! 

Don’t forget to look out/bake/pot up donations for our stalls!  
The more you give, the more bargains there are to buy! !

Contact our stallholders: 
Book Stall: Richard Matters on 816133  

Bottle Stall: Quentin Goggs on 813736 or the Bonneys on 812757 
Bric a Brac & Toys and Games: Jean Morton on 812107  

Mothers’ Union Produce, Preserves and Cake Stall: Janet Hodges on 812467  
Plants: Debbie West on 813345 

Teas: Liz Evans on 813929 !
For more information, to book a stall or to volunteer your help 

contact Tony Morton on 812107 or Bob Giles on 813256

Entries £2 from 1.30pm!
Classes start at 2pm!

Classes: Golden Oldie (over 7 years); 
Prettiest Bitch; Most Handsome Dog; 

Best puppy (up to 9 months); !
Young handler (to 14 years); !
Waggiest Tail; Best 6 Legs; !

The Dog the Judge would most like to 
take home; The Dog most like its owner; 

Prettiest eyes
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JOIN FindMyHeatingOil AND SAVE MONEY
on your supply of domestic heating delivered to your door

An established group  with members in local villages, we can supply to you direct
With the price of oil increasing, we can get you a discount every time!

Interested? 
Call Chris on 818724 or 07940 873095  email chris@findmyheatingoil.co.uk

PICTURE FRAMING
Cheaper than the Highstreet!

I provide a professional service with
top quality materials.

Visit my Studio in West Lavington
for free advice and quote.

Call Clare on: 01380 818857or 07957870000

Flowers • Weddings & Events • Funerals
Corporate • Flower School • Gifts

Come and visit us at
Ammi flowers LLP

13 Maryport Street Devizes Wiltshire SN10 1AH
p. 01380 722925   f. 01380 739572

www.ammi-flowers.com

Seasoned Hardwood 
Barn Stored Logs and 

Bagged Kindling Available 
throughout the year

Call 01380 827253
Mobile 07885 372385

Tel. 01380 812270
Mobile 07824 448821

Formerly JLC General Building

TURNERS OF ERLESTOKE
Repairs, Servicing & MOT Testing for all makes of cars

NEW & USED CAR SALES
Mon Fri:  8:30 - 5:30
Sat:          9:00 - 4:00Tel. 01380 830268

www.turnersgarage.skoda.co.uk

Platinum Painters
Home Decoration

New or old, Internal & External, 
Contemporary or traditional

& Commercial
Louise 07817675801

Lavington 813406
platinumpainters@btinternet.com

EDITOR’S NOTES
A reminder to contributors that next month’s edition of News and Views also covers 
the month of August

Jim Hodges

WEST LAVINGTON SURVIVORS OF WORLD WAR ONE
Having completed the book, Lest We Forget, about the people recorded on our war 
memorial, I am now working on a book about the West Lavington men who marched 
off to war and managed to survive the experience.
So far I have  researched 115 names, mostly taken from the Roll of Honour in the 
church. However this list only covers men who volunteered before the end of 1915. 
It doesn’t cover men who enlisted, either voluntarily or under conscription from 1916 
onwards.
There is no scientific method of obtaining this information. I have trawled through 
the 1911 census and identified some additional men, and I have also obtained a few 
names from Ros Hooper’s photographic collection. However there will be many I have 
missed. 
If you know of anyone with connections to West Lavington, who fought in WWI and 
survived, please let me have whatever you information you know. And if you have a 
photograph of the person, that would be excellent.

Your own WWI ancestors

I am always on the look-out to find ways of raising money for the Youth Club. If your 
family had no connection with West Lavington at that time, I will be happy to do some 
research to try to find out what your ancestors did during the war, for a small donation 
of £5-£10 to the West Lavington Youth Club.
Many service records were destroyed during a bombing raid in WW2, and it is often 
not possible to find much. If I can’t find anything, then of course no donation would be 
expected.
Just let me have as much information as you know, and I will see what I can do…
regardless of where the person came from. You never know; if enough people are 
interested there may be another book in it! If you have already researched your WWI 
ancestors and would like to provide me with your findings, I’ll record the information 
and if a book of Our Ancestors in WWI” becomes viable, I can include them.

Lyn Dyson 01380 813943 e-mail: lyndadyson@yahoo.co.uk
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The Lavington and District WWI Commemoration Group 
We meet every last Tuesday in the month in the Old School at 7 p.m. Everyone is welcome to 
attend.  Our first event will be a concert on Saturday 28thJune in the Community Hall, Market 
Lavington. This date is significant as it was on that day 100 years ago a Serbian student (a 
member of the Black Hand Gang) shot dead the heir apparent to the Austro Hungarian throne 
as he was driven through the streets of Sarajevo in an open topped car. Unknown to everyone 
at the time this single event lit the fuse that eventually triggered 
World War One.
The concert will feature songs and music from the period that 
people from our community back in those days would have been 
familiar with.  We have been lucky to secure the services of local 
musicians including the Community Choir, Market Lavington 
Concert Band, soloists plus pupils from local schools.  
In 1914 the country was gearing up for a war; there was 
tremendous excitement and patriotism evident in the land. This 
mood will be reflected in the music of the concert.
Please look out for the posters which will provide further details 
and information on how to buy tickets.
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The Churchill Arms, Pub Lunch Club, West Lavington 
Tuesday 24th June 12.30  You can be assured of a warm 
welcome and excellent food.  Please book in advance by 
ringing Alex on 07557 922027.
The Bell Pub Lunch Club, Great Cheverell  Wednesday 
18th June 12.30  Please book in advance by ringing 
Pauline on 01380 812634.
			 

In years to come when all the commemorative activities marking the centenary of World War 
One have been completed, what will our community be able to look back on and say we did? 
So that a fitting and lasting tribute is paid to all those who suffered in the War to End All 
Wars a group of local people have come together to help organise events and activities for the 
community which we hope will appeal to everyone. 
 

 Caroline Culley, Good Neighbour Co ordinator for Devizes villages on 
07557 922027 or email devizesgnc@communityfirst.org.uk
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WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL HIRE RATES 
From 1st January 2014

Rates per hour
Day – 8 am-6 pm
Evening 6pm - 12

Weekday (Mon-Fri) Weekend (Sat & Sun) 

Local & Charity Other Local & 
Charity

Other

Hall -  Daytime £4.50 £7.00 £5.50 £8.00

Hall -  Evening £6.00 £9.00 £7.50 £11.00

Giles Room - Day £3.00 £4.50 £3.50 £5.50

Giles Room - Eve £4.00 £6.00 £5.00 £7.50

Small Meeting Room - Day £2.50 £3.00 £3.00 £4.00

Small Meeting Room - Eve £3.00 £4.00 £4.00 £6.00

Changing Rooms Per Day (Casual Users) £25.00 £50.00

Telephone bookings to Lynne Rayner on 01380 812881
Or email: Lynne@movement4you.com
Booking must include event preparation time/clear-up time. 
Minimum charge is for up to 2 hours. Cancellation at least 48 hours notice
Please note – the above rates do not include heating
The Playing Field (including pitches), for which there is no charge, must be booked even if the Changing Rooms 
are not used.

The Domestic Appliance Re-cycling Charity.
Refurbished appliances at affordable prices 

with warranty 
Replacing your washing machine, dryer, fridge or electric cooker? Please 
donate your old machines to us so we can refurbish them for families in need. 
Wiltshire-wide collection and delivery service. 

Call us on (01380) 720200, 
Or visit our showroom at Hopton Park, Devizes

www.refurbiz.org                        Registered Charity Number 1107150

D & D COXHEAD
Dairy & Stores

Milk deliveries, mobile shop tours West 
Lavington and Cheverells Daily.

Littleton Panel      Tel. 01380 812314

THE FRAME COMPANY
WEST LAVINGTON

Quality Picture Framing 
at Competitive Prices

01380 812284 
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WEST LAVINGTON YOUTH CLUB
Coming up soon will be our Paint-balling trip; if you want to join us, get yourself to the 
Youth Club and put your name on the list. Member attendance numbers are increasing 
so do not leave it too late.
What else would you like to do this Summer? Let us know. Come on down and join in 
the fun.

 Monday		  7.00 – 9.00 p.m.	Seniors at West Lavington
 Tuesday		  6.00 - 7.30 p.m.	 Young Members at West Lavington
 Thursday		  6.30 - 8.30 p.m.	DROP IN Seniors at West Lavington
 Friday			   7.00 – 9.00 p.m.	Seniors at Market Lavington

 Thank you all for your continued support.
Eric Freeman - Re Elected Chairman The Management Committee West Lavington Youth Club

A MESSAGE FROM RICHARD GAMBLE 
Wiltshire Councillor for The Lavingtons & Erlestoke Division

If you live in one of the villages where this parish magazine is distributed, you can’t have 
missed the fact that the army is close by. 
You will have heard the big guns and, sometimes, will have been shaken by the explosions. 
You will have seen the flares at night and will have heard the rattle of machine gun fire. 
You may have observed the occasional convoys of exotic-looking vehicles on our roads 
or may have driven past as they waited to cross the public highway. You will have 
looked up as planes and helicopters fly low over our heads.
For most of us, these are reassuring signs of the presence of our defence forces. For 
some, however, they may also be reminders of the sounds and sights of conflict many 
years ago when our nation was in peril and when our brave men and women put their 
lives on the line to uphold our civilization against the forces of barbarity.
It is right that, over the coming months and years, we will remember the horrific carnage 
that took place a century ago because we owe our freedoms to that sacrifice. While that 
conflict marked the end of the glorious empires of the 19th century, it also marked the 
beginning of much that is good in the modern world. 
I will write again about how I believe many positives came out of the horrors of war 
(technology, emancipation, etc.). Nevertheless, the very fact that the army is here on 
our doorstep is proof that, despite two world wars and a Cold War, the victory of good 
over evil is not yet complete.
In Wiltshire, therefore, we are honoured that nearly 5,000 more soldiers and their 
families (a total of about 8,000 people) will be stationed here as the MoD withdraws 
units from our bases in Germany over the next few years. The county will be the largest 
recipient of rebasing of any area in the country. Thousands of more families will need 
thousands of more homes, more school places, more doctors, etc. etc. Their presence 
will stimulate our economy in general and the business of the army will promote science 
and technology industries in the county in particular.
If the army will save our national way of life, will increase our local prosperity and will 
expand the opportunities for our young people, then I hope we can all put up with the 
bangs.

You may contact me about this or any other matter by email to 
richard.gamble@wiltshire.gov.uk or by phone on 07762 018209.
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Will Ford - Thatcher
From repairs to complete re-thatch

Traditional Craftsmanship
Long Straw, Combed Wheat Reed

Free Estimates and Advice

Mob: 0777 998 3888
willfordthatching@hotmail.co.uk

ABC 
AIRPORT SERVICES

Taxi Transfers to all Airports
Ferry Ports

Long Distance Meetings
01380 813657 

garymac2@sky.com  

Extensive menu including light bites
Real Ales, Beer Garden, Skittle Team, Pool Table, Sky Sports, 

Log Fires, Dog Friendly. Function room for hire.
Opening Times: 11 a.m. - 3 p.m. & 5-11 p.m. - Monday-Thursday

	 12-11 p.m. -  Friday  Saturday, & Sunday	

The Churchill Arms - 01380 812287, mobile 07854707399

CarverySunday

HomeMade

WARMINSTER MOBILE LIBRARY
Timetable June 2014

June 10,24
Great Cheverell	 Lay-by near school	 9.45-10.00 
Great Cheverell	 The Old School	 10.05-10.20
Littleton Panell	 Lay-by in High Street	 10.30-10.45 
West Lavington	 School	 10.50-12.10
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WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL
I am writing to you as the new chairman of the Parish Council succeeding Liz Evans 
who has chaired the Council for three years. We have a new deputy chairman as well, 
Mike May, who takes over from Michael Page. Both Liz and Michael will continue as 
members of the Council. 
In her last year as chairman, Liz was responsible, among many other things, for  
welcoming six new members to the Council. We took the opportunity at the Annual 
Parish Meeting on May 16th in the Village Hall to acknowledge with flowers and a box 
of chocolates her tremendous support to the community during her time as Chairman.
As well as reports from many village organisations outlining what they have been doing 
in the past year and what they will be doing in the year ahead, the Annual Parish Meeting 
featured a presentation on the progress of the Parish’s Neighbourhood Plan, including 
an explanation regarding identification of sites for potential development. My fellow 
councillors and I wish to thank everyone who spoke at the meeting and who attended.
I would like too to thank Wendy Collins, who is stepping down as councillor, for her 
contribution. Anyone wishing to apply for the seat vacated by Wendy is invited to 
contact the Clerk to the Council, Peter Baxter (whose details appear below).
Finally, I have an update for you on the proposed Zebra crossing on the A360 near the 
entrance to Dauntsey’s School; the consultation has concluded and work on installation 
of the crossing is scheduled to begin on August 4th.

Sandra Gamble, Chairman
Finally, you can now follow the Parish Council on Twitter- find us 

at www.twitter.com/westlavingtonpc and keep in touch.
If you have ANY QUERIES, PLEASE CONTACT THE Clerk to the Parish 

Council, Peter Baxter on 07734 483883 Or clerkpc@sky.com 
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LAVINGTON PRE-SCHOOL
What a fantastic term we have had.  The children have really 

enjoyed our investigations into ‘healthy eating and keeping 
healthy’.  We have talked a lot about where certain foods are 

grown and have originated from.  All the children have been 
involved in making and painting clay bowls for clay food and 

they have been using scissors to cut out pictures of food and have 
each made a healthy eating collage.  As part of the topic we have all 

enjoyed creating and tasting some delicious food including Pizzas, 
Biscuits and Fruit kebabs.  This topic has tied in nicely with the planting we did last term 
with Phillipa McKinnon of ‘Mossy Green Feet’.  The raised beds in the front garden are 
growing beautifully and they have provided a great base for discussions about healthy 
food and where our food comes from.  
We would like to say a huge thank you to all the parents who have supported our topic 
this term by sending in lots of interesting food packaging or pictures of food, we found 
lots of different uses for them. 
In term 6 we are looking forward to investigating boats and the coast and we are busy 
planning a summer trip.  I look forward to telling you all about it next month.

EASTER TRIKE RIDE AND RAFFLE:  Sponsorship money from our annual trike ride 
has been coming in this term with still some yet to come.  As soon as we have a total 
amount raised from this event we will let you know.

ANNUAL PRE-SCHOOL DISCO:   Thank you to everyone who attended our annual 
Disco on Saturday 10th May.  Thanks to the hard work of our fundraising committee it 
was well attended and was a great success.

SAINSBURYS VOUCHERS:  Please think of us when you are doing your weekly shop, 
we are always collecting vouchers from supermarkets.

We currently have spaces available at our Outstanding Pre-school. If you would like to find 
out more information about us you can visit our website www.lavingtonpreschool.org.uk 
or contact our Manager, Becky Gray, on (01380) 812551 or Email: lavingtonpreschool@
gmail.com
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Need to get to the RUH?  
Live in west Wiltshire?

Book Connect2 for work,  
appointments or visiting.
To book call 08456 525255 option   2   
For information 01380 860100
To contact us from the hospital dial 1444 from any hospital extension.
Connect at Erlestoke or Great Cheverell to use this service.
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NEWS FROM HOLY TRINITY 
C OF E  PRIMARY ACADEMY

The New Art Centre
We are delighted with the new Art Centre which has been 
commissioned in the building that used to be the Great  Cheverell 
Preschool. Holy Trinity bought the building from the Trustees of 

the Preschool when they ceased trading. We would like to welcome anyone who has 
had anything to do with the Great Cheverell Preschool, whether as a parent, a pupil 
or a staff member, to come to Holy Trinity on Wednesday 2nd July from 2.15 p.m. – 
3.15p.m. to see how the building is now being used by the primary school. There will 
be refreshments and a chance to look around the building and chat to people you may 
have known when you had a connection with the Preschool. We welcome everyone no 
matter how long ago they were involved or how tenuous their connection. 

SATS
In May, all our Year 6 children took part in the compulsory Government assessments 
at the end of Key Stage 2 – the so-called SATS. We ensure that children are well 
prepared for these assessments and that they enjoy the week as much as possible. The 
results of the SATS are the primary measure that the Government uses to judge primary 
schools and it is largely on the basis of our performance in the SATS that we are judged 
to be “Outstanding”. However, we are always keen to point out that our work as an 
outstanding school involves far more than just educating children to a high standard 
in English and Maths. At Holy Trinity, we emphasise the growth and development of 
the whole child, spiritually, academically, physically, emotionally and socially – that is 
what really makes our children great!  We are very proud of their integrity as young 
people, with the values of Compassion, Courage, Aspiration and Joy at the heart of all 
they do. 

Clubs
We like to make sure that our children can take part in special interest clubs after school 
and at lunch times. At various times in the year, we offer Cricket club, Summer/Winter 
Sports, Athletics club, Handbells club, Judo, Chess club, School Choir, Gardening club, 
Multisports club (for the youngest children), Clay Modelling club and Ukulele club. We 
also offer our children the chance to play a variety of instruments with peripatetic 
music tutors coming into school to offer these lessons. We are especially grateful for 
those clubs run by volunteers. Their enthusiasm helps children to widen their interests 
in a variety of areas.

If you would like to find out more about our school, please visit the school website at 
www.holy-trinity.co.uk or phone us on 01380 813 796.

Our May meeting was a delightful lunch 
at the beautiful home of Terry and Jeannie 
O’Flynn; we are so grateful to them for their 
generosity, and I personally am full of praise 

to the M.U. team for the lovely meal they provided for our guests. If only the weather 
had been more clement, we could have enjoyed the garden too.
We have no formal meeting in June, but we are supporting the West Lavington Youth 
Club with the refreshments for the West Lavington Manor Sculpture and Open Garden 
Scheme. 
Please remember the Church Fete on July 12th when we would be grateful for cakes, 
jams, pickles, marmalade and any produce you can spare from the garden. Thank 
you.

Janet Hodges (812467)
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WEST LAVINGTON TWINNING ASSOCIATION
Our French friends will be arriving in West Lavington on 13th June. 
We must have made a good job last time because there are a record 
37 coming, including 3 families with children. We would dearly like 
to attract more younger families to the West Lavington Twinning 
Association (as indeed would most village organisations!)
Members who are not hosting can join in the festivities on a number 

of occasions throughout the weekend including limited places available at the Hog 
Roast on the Sunday evening. Please call me for details.

Lyn Dyson’s book on  The British Airmen at St Pierre d’Autils, based on the history of 
life in France when the aircraft was shot down over St Pierre during the Second World 
War, is still available from myself, Lyn Dyson or Amazon at a cost of £8.75. For each 
book sold there will be a donation of £1 to the RAF Benevolent Association, and the rest 
of the profits will go to the Twinning Association to fund future visits.
If you would like to order a copy, please contact Lyn on 01380 813943, or myself on 
818510.

You can join the WL Twinning Association by calling our chairman Malcom Johnson on 
01380 818147 or myself.

Michael Page, Secretary (01380 818510)
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CHEVERELL CAMERA CLUB
Another well attended meeting enjoyed a very informative session on 
“Depth of Field” led by Professor John Hannavy.    John explained in a very 
understandable way and with some very effective slides how the depth of 
field changes depending on the size of the aperture.
We then discussed a number of members photos on the topic of “Exotic” 

and “Blue” making some useful comments on what makes a good shot and what might 
be done to improve a photo.
We also approved a logo designed by Tom Smallman, one of our Junior Members, to 
use on our communication.
We set themes and topics for the next few meetings:

Month		  Theme					     Topic/Colour
June 5th	 Colour Temperature			   Blur/Green
July 3rd		 What do these camera buttons do		 Water/Magenta
August 7th	 TBC					     Landscape/Purple
September 4th	 Inaugural meeting	

Our Inaugural Meeting will take place in September and we agreed that fees would be 
£25 Full membership and £5 per annum for Junior membership (under 21).
All meetings are held in The Pavilion, Great Cheverell and new members are welcome 
at all meetings. 

Lynda Wearn
Lynda.wearn@gmail.com
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es“Don’t Shiver – We Deliver!”

Seasoned Hard Wood Logs
Loads available

Call James 850312 or 
07970781828

Senior Citizens lunch £7.95 (2 courses)
Lunchtime and Evening Meals
Skittle Alley    Function Room

Beer Garden - BBQ - Pétanque
Bed and Breakfast 

Outside Catering - Take-Away available 
www.greendragonlavington.co.uk

Email: sales@greendragonlavington.co.uk

The Green Dragon
High Street, Market Lavington

(813235)

CHRIS FLOWER PLASTERING Ltd
Covering all aspects of plastering,

Specialising in traditional lime mortar application

1 The Clays, 
Market Lavington
Home: 812914 
Mobile: 07736070678

chrisflower@hotmail.co.uk

BOOKMARK
We gathered in April to discuss Perfect, the surprise new 
novel by Rachel Joyce and Khaled Hosseini’s And the 
Mountains echoed.  Members found that although Perfect 
was intriguing – and definitely worth a second read, it was 
not deemed as beguiling as The Unlikely Pilgrimage of Harold 
Fry. The story was structured in two parallel narratives, and although the connections 
between the two were slowly unravelled, the focus required following the busy plot 
– and dealing with the stark portrayal of mental illness was at times a little tricky.  
Nonetheless, we felt the novel was well written, containing superb characterizations 
and scored 8 marks out of 10 from our group.
We all agreed that And the Mountains Echoed contained the ‘wow factor’ for its 
emotional opening, which ricocheted throughout the entire novel.  Hosseini’s third 
novel set in Afghanistan was deemed a sad but powerful read; informative, tense and 
absorbing. It was also thought to be confusing as it was written in the first person and 
spoken by numerous characters over a period of time. We all confessed to much page 
turning and re-winds to confirm the current narrator, but agreed it was well worth the 
effort.  Although some members felt this novel fell slightly short of The Kite Runner & A 
Thousand Splendid Suns, it still scored 9 out of 10.
One of our members spent a few days in the Brixham area and reported that Agatha 
Christie’s House ‘Greenway’, bought by the author and her husband in 1938 and now a 
National Trust property, was well worth a visit.  The house features in several murder 
mysteries, the setting is superb and once in that part of Devon there is the option to 
travel there by train, boat or bus (the bus being the old 1940s vehicle once used as 
a mobile library in the TV series Heartbeat – a beautifully renovated ‘boneshaker’). 
Agatha Christie apparently didn’t have a specific place in the house to write, but there 
on prominent display sits her faithful Remington Portable – apparently identical to the 
one many of us learnt to type on.  Oh dear!  Another piece of our childhood to be found 
in a museum!
Members will have met again at the Village Hall at 7.30 p.m. on Wednesday May 28th 
to mull over two Man Booker prize winning novels – The Luminaries by Eleanor Catton 
and Offshore by Penelope Fitzgerald.  The former is last year’s winner and the longest 
Man Booker prize novel – and the latter won the award in 1979, being the shortest Mann 
Booker prize novel. Our following session will be held on Wednesday July 2nd to discuss 
Katherine Stansfield’s The Visitor and The Goldfinch by Donna Tartt.  Meanwhile, there’s 
a large glass of wine for every member who completes The Luminaries (all 832 pages!) 
- and I’m afraid I shan’t be one of them as I fell by the wayside – on an undisclosed 
page!

Hild Marrow (hildward@tiscali.co.uk)Or
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Gardeners are always glad of the opportunity to see 
what fellow gardeners are up to. We cannot help peeping 
through hedges or over garden gates  for a glimpse of 
what lies on the other side. So when three of our club 

members invited us for a tour of their gardens there was no shortage of people eager 
to take part in the visits.
We were lucky to have a fine evening for the garden tours. We started in a beautiful, 
mature and well manicured garden. There were clipped hedges, well stocked borders, 
topiary shrubs, well shaped trees, and freshly mown lawns. And the vegetable patch 
was picture perfect. The owner had advised us at the start of the tour that we were 
welcome to pull out any weeds that we found but , despite looking very carefully, I could 
not find any. 
As we walked to the next garden on our tour it was explained that what we were about 
to see was nothing like the first garden. And indeed it was very different. The former 
owner had used his garden as a place to restore old military vehicles. The new owners 
are artists and designers. They had to start from scratch to create their garden. Their 
emphasis was on shape and colour. Many of their plants were what is described in the 
catalogues as architectural and the colour of the foliage seemed important too. They had 
incorporated fabulous pieces of driftwood into the borders and had arranged  bits of old 
ironwork as pieces of sculpture, and there was a glitterball nestling amongst a clump of 
driftwood. It looked to me as if some of the sculptures would produce different sounds in 
different weather and that frost and rain and snow would visually alter them. The garden 
was a feast to the eyes. The eclectic collection of objets enhanced the experience.  It is 
a garden that will evolve and there is something there for every season.
The final garden on our tour had an old orchard at the end of the garden. Here, beneath 
the apple trees free range hens were roaming. A luxuriant rambling rose hedge, bursting 
with buds, divided the orchard from the lawned garden next to the house. When the 
owners bought the house the garden had been very neglected. But the strucure was 
there beneath the weeds. And now the garden lives again with beautiful borders and 
raised beds with very striking layered stonework.  
Our annual plant sale will be held in Great Cheverell Village Hall on 31 May, 10.00 a.m. 
to 12.00. Admission for non members is 50 pence. 
On  Tuesday 10 June we have the first of a series of Summer outings. We will meet 
in Great Cheverell Village Hall at 6.45 p.m. to organise  transport . We will then visit 
Wellaway Gardens, Marston. There will be a charge of £5 for members. The charge for 
non-members will be £10. 
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WORTON AND CHEVERELL F.C.
‘The Badgers’

A big thanks to all the parent and team coaches for their help in 
developing the children this last season, as we now look forward 
to next Season after taking notes on skills from the forthcoming 
World Cup.

As a reminder:  
Annual Fun Day and Open Day, Saturday 7th June at the Lye Fields in Seend, 1.	
starting at 12.00 and ending approx. 17.00 p.m., all welcome to attend including 
new potential players
All players/parents to register on the Pitchero club website for participating next 2.	
season and payment of fees.

Team News:	
Under 17/18: with new recruits joining mid-season, the team have won some •	
respectable results, winning 3 out of the last 4 matches, with a recent 6 – 1 win 
against Calne, and losing only narrowly to the league leaders. The team ended joint 
3rd .
U15 – with the last two matches ending in scored draws, the team gained a •	
respectable 4th in the league. 
U13 – Taking part in a few tournaments, including preparation for the 9-a-side •	
tournament in Saint Marcel (France) on 7/8 June. Squad for next season is starting 
to take shape, but we are always on the lookout for talent – especially in defence.
U12 – mid table, with 21 pts, with recent 6-1 win against Westbury•	
U11 – 2 teams, struggled a bit in their first year at 11-a-side, but developing well.•	
U10 – mid table, 19 pts, with recent 6-1 away win against Trowbridge.•	
U9/8/7 are in so called friendly (‘competitive’) leagues. Recently the U7, who had •	
a great first season, played in a tournament at Salisbury FC, playing in a group at 
U8 level but holding up well. Great day  out with a tour of the stadium and medals 
presented by Will Puddy (Salisbury Goalie).  
U6’s have a big number of recruits who are doing well in their development.•	
Well done to all teams of all ages, and we look forward to next season including the •	
new Under 6’s (currently U5 ‘reception’).

Steve Dagnall 01380-72797
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JUNE AT TRINITY CHURCH IN THE COMMUNITY HALL

		  1st June Rev David Ellis 
		  8th June 11.00 am United ServicePentecost at St Barnabas Church, Easterton 
		  15th June 10.30 am John Saunders
		  22nd June 10.30 am Rev Gary Gotham Holy Communion
		  29th June 10.30 am Michelle Gard

		
Tots@Ten The next meeting will be on Wednesday 11th June at 10.00 am in the 
Furminger Room at the Community Hall. 
(May involve a small picnic!) New Mums and preschool children always very 
welcome.
St.Arbucks Opening Hours  (078 7669 3620)

Monday 1.30 pm – 4.30 pm
Tuesday 10 am – 4.30 pm
Wednesday 10 am – 4.30 pm
Thursday  CLOSED
Friday 10 am – 5 pm
Saturday 9.30 am – 12.30 pm
The best coffee in Market Lavington at 1 Church Street, opposite the Post Office.
Parking not too far away!
Cappuccino £2.00  Latte £2.25  Hot Chocolate £2.50 Pot of Tea £1.50 
Invent your own Sundae £3.50
Home Made Cakes. Rowdey Cow Ice Cream
Lunchtime Menu  - Mug of Soup and a Bread Roll, Toasted Sandwiches.
Tables and chairs can easily be moved to accommodate push chairs and wheelchairs.
Loyalty Card  Babyccino- Free with purchase of an adult hot drink.

New Italian language classes in 
West Lavington Village Hall. 

Competitive prices and small groups. 
Possibility for other languages. 

For enquiries and to 
book: 07554371901

BAPTISMS
Alan Edward WESTON was baptized 

by Rev James Campbell at Bath Royal 
United hospital on 3rd March 2014.

George Peter CADWGAN was baptized 
on 4th May 2014 at St Peter’s, Great 
Cheverell by Rev James Campbell.

Latia-Alesha May Cicely FLIPPANCE 
was baptized at All Saints’, West 
Lavington by Rev James Campbell on 
4th May 2014.

Isabella Harriet STACPOOLE was 
baptized on 11th May 2014 at St 
Mary’s, Market Lavington by Rev James 
Campbell.

FUNERALS
Our thoughts and prayers are with all 

who have recently been bereaved.

Alan Edward WESTON of Market 
Lavington, 42 years old, died 6th March 
2014. A private cremation took place on 
17th March and a celebration of his life 
was held at St Mary’s, Market Lavington 
on 1st April 2014.

Ivy Margaret MERRITT of West 
Lavington died, aged 94 years, on 9th 
April 2014. Her funeral service at All 
Saints’ Church, West Lavington was 
followed by burial in the churchyard on 
25th April 2014.

Catherine Elizabeth NOSWORTHY 
of Great Cheverell died 20th April, aged 
85 years. Cremation and a service at 
St Peter’s Church, Great Cheverell took 
place on 29th April 2014.

Lavender Ann DAVY of West Lavington 
died 21st April, aged 82 years. A service 
of thanksgiving for her life was held at 
All Saints’ Church, West Lavington on 
29th April 2014 followed by burial in the 
churchyard.
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BENEFICE 200 CLUB
The winner of the £40 first prize is Ann Cocking of Eastcott.  Her ticket no. was 1 – the 
first time that number has ever won!  The second prize of £20 was won by Wendy 
Brewer of West Lavington.  
The draw was done by Sylvia Young of Market Lavington,

Quentin Goggs, Benefice Treasurer
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EBENEZER BAPTIST CHURCH 
Rich List?

It’s that time of year when The Times publishes its annual Rich List. Maybe you’ve been 
checking it out to make sure you are on its list of Richest People on Screen, Richest 
People in Fashion, or what have you. Maybe not. Of course, there’s nothing wrong with 
people being wealthy. Especially if their riches are hard earned and put to good use. But 
it’s difficult for those of us who are unlikely ever to trouble a Times Rich List to avoid 
just a twinge of envy.

The Christian faith doesn’t make a virtue of poverty, but the Bible warns us not to trust 
in uncertain riches.  It encourages those who believe to be contented with their lot and 
generous towards others.  Turning conventional wisdom on its head Jesus said that 
it is ‘more blessed to give than to receive’.  He spoke of the folly of those who lay up 
treasure for themselves, but are not rich towards God.  
C. T. Studd was involved in the original Ashes cricket match  against Australia. As a 
child of wealth and Cambridge graduate Studd had the world at his feet. But he gave 
away his inheritance and became a missionary in China. His life’s motto was, “If Jesus 
Christ is God and died for me, then no sacrifice can be too great for me to make for 
Him.” That’s what it means to be ‘rich towards God’. Are you on that Rich List?

 
Coffee Morning, join us for a cuppa and a chat, 3rd May, 10 a.m.-12 noon. 
 
CHILDREN’S ACTIVITY MORNING (All children in School Years 1 – 6 are welcome to 
attend)
SATURDAYS: 10th May, 11.00 a.m. – 12.30 p.m.
GAMES, STORIES  & CRAFTS. Voluntary donation of 50p per child per session
Further details from Kate Andrews (tel 01225 767229). All staff are CRB cleared

Pastor: Guy Davies  www.providence-ebenezer.org.uk 

MAGAZINE DATES
PLEASE NOTE  - DATE FOR HANDING IN COPY IS 

ALWAYS THE 20TH 
Copy for JULY and AUGUST to reach Jim Hodges by JUNE 20th
at Cliffe Farm Cottage, 23 Stibb Hill, West Lavington SN10 4LQ

Copy by e-mail should be sent to: hjhodges2011@btinternet.com 

STEPH. HONEYCHURCH
Cakes, Breads, Patisserie

Lunches, Buffets, Freezer Meals
Fine handmade foods for all occasions

Townsend Garden Centre, 
Devizes SN10 2BB

Tel 01980 630573 Mobile 0794 4092484

Contact Bronwen Matters on 01380 816133
Carter’s Rise, Pagnell Lane, Littleton Panell

No Smoking

Bed &
Breakfast

La Motte
Bed and Breakfast

2 Sunnyside, West Lavington.
Tel 01380 813178

lyndalangley2018@btinternet.com
www.devizesbandb.co.uk

Bed & Breakfast
Brookfields, Duck Street

West Lavington

Tel. 01380 813092
bomileshobbs@btinternet.com

Home Boarding for Dogs
Home from Home boarding for your dog(s) 

whilst you holiday/in hospital/moving house.
Your dog will live with us as part of our family.  

Caring animal lovers.
Very large safe garden and lots of country walks.

Licensed by Wiltshire Council.
Fully insured.

Please ring for leaflet.
01380 816919  

e-mail T15SUS@aol.com

 
 

Bed and Breakfast
in

URCHFONT
Double en suite

in
Garden Annex

Pyncent Cottage, The Green, Urchfont
Devizes, Wiltshire SN10 4RB
Tel: 01380 840444
Email: angelapage1@hotmail.co.uk
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Providing a choice of 
funerals and memorials 
to suit all budgets.

For details of your local 
branch or to arrange a 
home visit please call

01380 723883

Here for you, 
whenever you 

need us,
24 hours a day.

www.johnstuartfunerals.co.uk

Carina Palmer
BVSc MRCVS

Eastcott Farm
Eastcott, Devizes

Wiltshire SN10 4PJ
01380 813202

Opening Hours
Monday & Tuesday 9am - 1pm  2 - 6pm
Wednesday	     9am - 1pm
Thursday & Friday  9am - 1pm  2 - 6pm
Saturday 	     9am - 12 noon

Consultations by appointment only
24 hr Emergency Service

North Cornwall
Sleeps 6 / 8, Fully Equipped cottage

Large Garden & Parking
HOLIDAYS & SHORT BREAKS

Tel 01380 813092
bomileshobbs@btinternet.com

www.helemillcottage.co.uk

French Polishing, Repairs
Traditional Finishes

Paint Finishes
Site Work (floors, staircases, panelling)

Antique Restoration  
All types of work undertaken

For a friendly, professional service. contact 
Tim Perrett on:

Home 01380 813788; Mobile 07884061264
E-Mail timjperrett@hotmail.com

The Bell Inn
Great Cheverell

Excellent home cooked food in a friendly 
atmosphere.

Full menu served every day
Traditional Roasts on Sundays

Open Log Fire
3 B&B Rooms, 4****

“THURSDAY SIZZLE STEAK NIGHT”
BUY ONE GET ONE FREE!

Get two 8oz peppered Rump Steaks cooked the way 
you like it with fries, tomato & onion rings served on 

a hot sizzling platter
FOR ONLY £15.95

Call to book on: 01380 813277

Have you thought 
of starting your 

family tree?
Lyn Dyson & BeckyWells 

Genealogy Services
Expert help available for all 

family history research.  Affordable fees
1 Dauntsey Court, West Lavington

Tel 01380 813943 
www.dwgenealogyservices.com

DWR SERVICES
All Plumbing work – Bathroom 

Refurbishment etc.
Other general maintenance 

work carried out
01380 813279 or 07855 300935

HYPNOTHERAPY can help you with

SMOKING, WEIGHT, STRESS, 
ANXIETY, PHOBIAS and much more

at RIVENDELL
in Market Lavington

Call 01380 816077
e mail pat.scott@rivendellcentre.com

STRUGGLING TO GET TO WORK?
If you or someone you know is over 16 and cannot access a job because of transport problems 
then the Wiltshire Wheels to Work scheme may be able to help.
Wiltshire Wheels to Work is a scheme which provides 50cc scooters, rider training and equipment 
on a short-term, not-for-profit basis to local people who would otherwise be unable to access 
work or work-based learning in Wiltshire.

The scheme is run by local communities’ charity Community First. 
For more information about the Wheels to Work scheme please visit www.communityfirst.org.uk/
Wheels-to-work.htm or call (01380) 722475 and ask for Liam Tatton-Bennett or Sheila Martin.

WESTVIEW PLUMBING

Domestic Plumbing - Plastering - Tiling
Bathroom & Kitchen Fitting

FRIENDLY, LOCAL AND EXPERIENCED
Jim Baker 07710 961335

01380 828092

Bridal Hair
Dressing Long Hair

for wedings, balls 
& special occaisions

Great Cheverell
Telephone: 01380 813356

PROPERTY AND GARDEN 
MAINTENANCE SERVICES

No Job Too Small, Covering All Aspects of 
House / Building (interior & exterior) work, 

and Garden Care / Upkeep.
References On Request. Call Gary on,

TEL:- 01380 813920 OR 07970594390

15 - 19 High Street, 
West Lavington

Tel. 01380 816581
Open 7 Days a week from 6:00am to 9:00pm

Wide range of services - Lotto, Paypoint, Fresh Local Fruit and 
Vegetables, Newspapers - and fantastic offers

Lindsey Wylie MInstChP
CHIROPODIST

SURGERY AND HOME VISITS

WEEKDAY, EVENING AND WEEKEND
APPOINTMENTS AVAILABLE

West Lavington  Tel. 01380 818841
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DAY LEWIS PHARMACY
The Country Pharmacy
Market Lavington

Open 9:00 am to 1:00 pm 
& 2:00 pm to 6:00 pm weekdays

Half Day Saturday, Close 12:00 noon

Tel. 01380 813395

DOMESTIC APPLIANCE ENGINEER
WASHING MACHINE/COOKERS/DRIERS

SERVICE & REPAIRS
TEL: 01380 723279

MOBILE: 07970 117023

TONY PARSONSM.EDWARDS BRICKWORK LTD
Extensions, Patios & Garden Walls

13 Riverside Park
Upavon SN9 6DS
01980 630019
MOBILE 07977316193

ROSE & CROWN
Tilshead

Warmest Welcome in Wiltshire
Freshly cooked Food

Available Seven days a week
Including Lunchtimes

And every evening except Sunday evening

01980 621062

  

07880 439394

Feeling lethargic?

Struggling to lose those extra pounds?
Sign up today for one-to-one training sessions and receive 

expert advice and effective results

Adam Freeman

If you want someone local who can discuss 
your ideas, draw your plans and assist with 
Planning & Building Regulations approval.

Drop me an email or give me a call
martin@martin-carroll.co.uk

office: 01380 818337 mobile: 07971 865661

Martin Carroll
Architectural Services

Domestic & Commercial 
Cleaning & Ironing Service

Good, honest and flexible 
cleaning services for Devizes 

and the surrounding area.
Rates start as low as £10/ph

For a quote call 01380 818388 or
email: info@funkyrabbitcleaning.co.uk

www.funkyrabbitcleaning.co.uk


